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April 24, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

It is with deep regret that I am transmitting for the County Council’s consideration an ordinance to contract King County’s public transportation system.  The proposed ordinance would reduce the current Metro Transit service level by 16 percent, or approximately 550,000 annual hours.

The proposed reductions will have serious impacts on the people we serve.  Unfortunately, without significant additional revenues, the cuts are unavoidable.  Nearly three quarters of Metro’s 214 routes will be changed in some way; 72 routes will be eliminated and 84 routes will be reduced or revised.  Only 58 routes will remain unchanged.  The cuts will affect a large portion of Metro’s customers as well as communities across King County.  Impacts will include fewer travel options for riders, longer waits at bus stops, more transfers instead of direct connections, and more-crowded and less-reliable buses. 

The timing could not be worse.  Our economy is slowly recovering, and transit ridership is increasing along with job growth.  Our economic health depends on transit now more than ever, yet an estimated 11 million rides per year will be lost as a result of the proposed reductions by the time all of the cuts have been implemented. 

The reductions will surely result in more cars on the road, causing traffic slowdowns throughout the region.  This directly counter to the King County Strategic Climate Action Plan goals to reduce the need for driving and to encourage the use of sustainable transportation choices.

Exhibit 1, included with this letter, is a high-level summary of the proposed reductions and associated impacts.

As you know, Metro’s funding crisis resulted from the Great Recession.  Metro service is funded primarily by sales tax revenue, and the economic downturn that started in 2008 caused a shortfall in Metro’s sales tax revenue of about $1.2 billion for the years 2009-2015.  To make up for the lost revenue while preserving service, Metro took many actions to cut costs, operate more efficiently, and increase revenue, including implementing the numerous recommendations of a performance audit.  Specifically, these actions included reducing labor, health care, and other operational costs; increasing operational efficiency; cutting capital expenditures; raising fares; and tapping other funding sources such as drawing down reserves and utilizing the Council approved property tax and Congestion Reduction Charge revenues. These actions saved or gained a total of approximately $800 million through 2013, and are yielding ongoing annual savings of approximately $148 million. Metro’s continuous efforts to contain costs continue and include activities such as implementing business process improvement programs and Lean events. Metro also has ongoing programs to reduce the consumption of energy and water that are resulting in significant savings as well as environmental benefits. 

In fact, Metro’s operating costs for the last five years grew at just 2.4%, which ranks 19th out of 29 other peer transit agencies in the United States.  But while the economy is improving, it has not, nor by any responsible estimate will it, recovered enough to generate sufficient and sustained sales tax revenues to close the remaining financial gap.  Reserves have been drawn down substantially, and Metro faces a significant annual revenue shortfall after the temporary Congestion Reduction Charge expires in June. 

With the state legislature’s repeated failure to take action on a transportation funding package, King County’s only option was to exercise existing authorities through the establishment of a transportation benefit district.  However, the proposed King County Transportation District funding for transit and roads was not acceptable to voters.  We had sought from the legislature but were denied the ability to impose a motor vehicle excise tax, which is a more progressive tax based on the value of a car.  The state once imposed this tax and allocated revenues to King County Metro to provide for transit service.  At that time, 30% of Metro’s revenues came from the state.  Now it is just over 1%.  The national average for state support for transit agencies in the U.S. is 22%.  Ever since the loss of these revenues, Metro has increasingly had to seek local support to supplement farebox recovery, federal grants and other agency revenues.  In the last five years alone, fares have been raised four times.  

The proposed reduction of 550,000 annual hours of transit service is less than Metro’s original plan to reduce service by 645,000 annual hours—600,000 hours systemwide plus 45,000 hours because of the expiration of funding from the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) to mitigate impacts of the Alaskan Way Viaduct Replacement Project.  These 45,000 hours would have been reduced by eliminating WSDOT-funded trips and lower performing service primarily in West Seattle and southwest King County.  

Two developments enabled Metro to revise the proposed reduction to 550,000 hours.  The King County Office of Economic and Financial Analysis projected that Metro’s sales tax collections will be more than the economic growth previously projected, and WSDOT made a commitment to continue Alaskan Way Viaduct Replacement mitigation funding through 2015.  

In addition to the 550,000 hours, I am proposing to reduce approximately 34,000 additional hours to be held in reserve.  These hours would enable Metro to respond to conditions that inevitably arise during implementation of service changes, such as severe overcrowding on some routes, deviations from planning-level estimates once actual schedules are developed, and other unforeseen operational issues requiring immediate response.  A reserve of this type was established for the September 2012 service change and enabled Metro to quickly address issues that emerged.  The proposed 34,000 reserve hours would be put back into the system to address problems as they occur.

The proposed reductions are within the adopted 2013-2014 service hour budget.  A fiscal note is provided as part of this proposed service reduction ordinance.

Metro is proposing to phase the service reductions over four service changes, and the proposed ordinance contains attachments describing each of the service changes:

A.  September 2014 Public Transportation Service Change for King County
B.  February 2015 Public Transportation Service Change for King County
C.  June 2015 Public Transportation Service Change for King County
D.  September 2015 Public Transportation Service Change for King County

Council action on the ordinance would provide direction to implement the changes described in the attachments.  In addition, proposed service changes meeting the requirements of the King County Code (K.C.C. 28.94.020.B), would be made under the authority of the Department of Transportation Director. 

All changes, including administrative changes, are summarized in Exhibits 2 and 3.

Service guidelines
The proposed service reductions are consistent with the policy direction and priorities adopted on August 30, 2013, in the update to the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 and associated King County Metro Service Guidelines under Ordinance 17641.  The proposed phasing also reflects the service guidelines.  The reductions start with those routes and time periods that have the lowest relative productivity, followed by restructures of multiple routes in eight areas, and then reductions to routes with lower relative productivity.  The proposed phasing seeks to:
· Maximize and maintain as much ridership as possible throughout the transit system
· Distribute reductions geographically across the phases to the extent possible
· Consider staff attrition, coach replacement, and organizational capacity to implement changes to the transit system
· Limit impacts on minority and low-income communities relative to the entire system

Public outreach and response
In accordance with King County Code and policy, Metro conducted a comprehensive public outreach process about the proposed changes.  The process, which began in November 2013 and concluded in February 2014, included:
· Nine public meetings hosted by Metro across the County (357 individuals attended)
· A traveling outreach van with street teams (29 events reaching 10,432 individuals)
· Participation at 26 events hosted by stakeholders
· Outreach to underrepresented populations and people with limited English proficiency
· A website containing extensive information about the service reduction proposal and a survey (4,588 responses received)
· Emails, phone calls, letters, and blog posts (879 received).

An Executive Summary of the public outreach process is in Exhibit 4 to this letter.  The full Public Engagement Report will be provided to the Council next week.

Given the magnitude of the proposed countywide service reductions, Metro had very limited flexibility to make changes in response to public input without making offsetting cuts elsewhere that would have adverse impacts on others.  When the service reduction proposal was revised from 600,000 to 550,000 annual service hours, Metro made several adjustments that were responsive to public input about the impacts of cuts.  Using the service guidelines, Metro was able, on certain routes, to retain longer hours of night service, mitigate the reduction of peak service by keeping a few more bus trips, and maintain some midday service. 

Some of the modifications will reduce impacts to riders without shifting the burden to a different area of the County.  One such modification was the retention of Route 245 service through the Bellevue College campus.  The original proposal would have shifted both routes 245 and 271 to the periphery of the Bellevue College campus.  The retention of the campus routing on Route 245 will have only a modest cost impact and will help mitigate the proposed elimination of the other campus routing on Route 271, which is estimated to save about 4,000 annual service hours.  Retention of campus routing on Route 271 would require additional off-setting cuts elsewhere in the County.

Two additional modifications will also have only modest cost impacts while helping to mitigate impacts on riders.  I am proposing to retain service to the Upper Rainier Beach area on Route 7 during the peak periods when the most riders are using transit to get to work and school.  I am also proposing to retain routing to the Tukwila Park-and-Ride on Route 193EX in order to maintain better connections between Southwest King County and First Hill.

Equity and social justice
This letter’s Exhibit 5, “The 2014-2015 Service Reductions: Title VI Service Equity Analysis,” is Metro’s analysis of the relative impacts of the proposed changes on low-income and minority communities.

This service equity analysis complies with federal Title VI regulations.  It also helps to ensure consistency with the “fair and just” principle in the King County Strategic Plan 2010-2014.  The analysis is part of an integrated effort throughout King County to achieve equitable opportunities for all people and communities—one of our core priorities. 

While the proposed reductions will have broad public impacts, the equity analysis documents that relative to federal Title VI regulations and definitions the four proposed service changes will not have a disparate impact on minority populations or a disproportionate burden on low-income populations.

Service partnerships
Metro notified all affected partners of impacts to service funded through TransitNow service partnerships.  Metro will continue to work with affected cities and organizations to modify partnerships to align with proposed reductions and maintain consistency with contracts.

Potential future reconsideration
This proposed service reduction package is scalable in four increments.  If, following Council adoption of these proposals and the initial round of reductions, Metro’s revenues grow faster or slower than anticipated, or decline, or as its finances otherwise allow, I may propose and Council may elect to reconsider portions of the service reduction package that have not yet been implemented. 

I recognize the difficult decisions I am asking the Council to make and appreciate your consideration of this proposed service reduction ordinance.  Unfortunately, it is a necessary step to align Metro’s operating expenses with the operating revenue available. 

Despite the outcome of Proposition 1, that requires us to move forward with these reductions, I am convinced that the people of King County have not rejected transit service but the particular proposed means of funding Metro.  That is why I will keep working with the unpredecented coaltion that was formed for this effort, including our partnership between the Executive and Legislative branches, to find solutions that will allow us to build the kind of regional transit service and transportation system our economy needs  and our great County deserves.

I particularly want to thank you and members of the King County Council for our strong collaboration on this important matter.



If you have any questions, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-477-5910.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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